
73rd Annual Meeting 

Wednesday, July 19th, 2023 

6:30 p.m. Entertainment: Guitarist, Ken Elvehjen 

6:30 p.m. Registration 

 7:00 p.m. Meeting 

West Central Area School– Barrett, MN 

 
 

1) Welcome 

2) Report on the number of members present to establish a quorum 

3) Report of the Notice of the Meeting and Proof of Due Publication or mailing 

4) Approval of the 2022 Annual Meeting Minutes 

5) Election of John Kapphahn– Elbow Lake Exchange to serve a 5 year term 

6)  Presentation and consideration of reports of officers and manager 
7)  Unfinished business 
8)  New business 

 

    
Door Prize Drawings 

New! Grand Prize:  $250 Cash & RTA Swag 

Brownies & ice cream served by WCA Trap Team following the meeting. 



Dear Runestone Telecom Cooperative Members, 

Runestone Telecom employees had a productive year, providing reliable service to our cooperative members as we significantly  

expanded our service area, building out to new customers. The Runestone Telecom Board of Directors has spent considerable time  

researching opportunities for expansion and planning for the company’s future. I appreciate the opportunity to share the company’s 

2022 annual report.  

Runestone Telecom received its fifth State of Minnesota Border-to-Border Broadband Grant in December 2022. The grant allows us to 

continue to build the projects in the Herman and Dumont areas, allowing Runestone Telecom to provide services to more than 400 

locations currently with limited or no Internet access.  The project will begin in July of this year.  

Fiber to the Home (FTTH) construction in the City of Wheaton is complete. This project added nearly 200 new customers to the  

Runestone Telecom Cooperative.  The current FTTH build is in the communities of Cyrus, Donnelly, and Kensington will be completed 

this year.  The FTTH build-out in Hoffman will be finished in 2024. Upon its completion, we will have met our goal of providing FTTH 

to all members of the Cooperative. 

Our decision to expand into areas outside of the cooperative’s footprint, when not all current cooperative members have access to  

fiber, is due to the limited areas where expansion is feasible and where grant funding is available to provide services to unserved  

areas. State Border to Border grant opportunities are competitive, as is the opportunity to provide service to these unserved areas. 

Growing our cooperative membership and expanding our cooperative's service area strengthens Runestone Telecom. If the  

Alternative Connect America Model (ACAM) support expires in 2028, a large customer base will be necessary for Runestone’s future 

vitality. In 2018, the Cooperative membership approved allowing customers outside our traditional cooperative footprint, who  

subscribe to retail Internet service, to become members of the Cooperative. It was also decided, at that time, that the Director  

representing Donnelly, Norcross, Tintah, and Wendell Exchanges (D-N-T-W) would represent these new members. As of 2023, more 

than 2,000 Internet accounts have been added, resulting in directorship from D-N-T-W representing most of the new members. To 

equalize the number of members each directorship represents, make the areas geographically contiguous, and proactively manage 

future expansion, the board recommends the formation of Cooperative Districts. A change in the By-Laws is required for this to take 

effect. Ballots for voting and more detailed information about the proposal were mailed out to the members during the last week of 

June. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact us. 

Your cooperative had a financially strong year with net margins of $5,021,896, which is the best year in the company’s history. There 

has been a 10% increase in Internet customers, with 454 new accounts. A pricing change that no longer requires a phone line to  

receive a discount on our Internet service resulted in the discontinuation of 111 telephone lines. The line loss was anticipated, as  

future Cooperative growth will be found in providing Broadband Internet Access to the area.  

On behalf of the Board of Directors and Employees, we thank you for your patronage. The 73rd annual meeting for the members of 

Runestone Telecom Association will be held at West Central Area Secondary School in Barrett on July 19th at 7:00 PM. We look  

forward to seeing you at the meeting. 

 

  

   

                  

Welcome from the Manager & President 

~ Kent Hedstrom, CEO/General Manager 
~ Robert Leegaard, President 



Kent Hedstrom 
CEO—General Manager 

Robert Leegaard 
President 

 

Kent Hedstrom, CEO – General Manager 
 
 
Bob Leegaard, President 
Representing the Barrett & Hoffman exchanges 
 
 
Tory Belgum, Vice President 
Representing the Lowry exchange 
 
 
John Kapphahn, Secretary/Treasurer 
Representing the Elbow Lake exchange 
 
 
Dick Staples, Director 
Representing the Cyrus & Kensington exchanges 
 
 
Jolene Vipond, Director 
Representing the Donnelly, Norcross, Tintah, or Wendell exchanges 
or a member outside the telephone franchise exchange territory 
 
 
 

Thank you to our Board of Directors! 



Left to right:  Dan Perry, Chris Veldhouse, Matt Lloyd, Riley Moore, Nathan Richards, Brady Combs, Ryan 
Schonhardt, Gary Ness, Braeden Long, Brad Frank, Shawn Engler, Curt Hyatt   Not Pictured: Cyndi Gulbranson 

Network Technicians 

Left to right: Jacob Veldhouse,  
Joe Polzin, Chris Schmiesing,  

Ken Elvehjem, Russ Froemming 

Network - Internet  
IT Technicians 

Customer Service  

Runestone Telecom Employees 

Left to right: Liza Long, Pam Randt,  
Dawn Bumgardner, Angie Huseth,  

Michelle Martinson 











 

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE MEMBERS 
OF RUNESTONE TELECOM ASSOCIATION 

JULY 13th, 2022 

 
 
 
 
The members of Runestone Telecom Association held their 72nd Annual Meeting on July 13, 2022, at 
7:00 p.m. at the West Central School Auditorium in Barrett, MN, with President, Robert Leegaard and 
Secretary/Treasurer, John Kapphahn being present. Other directors in attendance were Tory Belgum, 
Richard Staples and Jolene Vipond. 

 
President, Robert Leegaard, welcomed everyone to the 72nd Annual Meeting and thanked Maureen 
Volker for providing entertainment prior to the meeting. 

 
A register signed by the members established the attendance of a sufficient number of members  
to constitute a quorum. The Secretary was directed to file the registration for the establishment of a  
quorum and make the same a part of the minutes of this meeting. 

 
Secretary/Treasurer, John Kapphahn, read the Affidavit of Publication of Notice of Annual Meeting. Presi-
dent Leegaard then asked for a motion to approve the Affidavit and the 2021 Annual Meeting Minutes as 
presented in the 2021 Annual Report. A motion was made by Eileen Olson, seconded by Les Alvstad and 
carried to approve the Affidavit and Minutes and make the same a part of the minutes of the meeting.  

 
Attorney, Justin Anderson, explained the 2022 uncontested nomination and election of John  
Kapphahn as a Director of the Elbow Lake exchange. A motion was made by Rod Melin, seconded by 
Richard Torgusen and carried to elect John Kapphahn by a voice vote to a 5 year term starting July 13, 
2022, as the Director of the Elbow Lake exchange. 

 
General Manager/CEO, Kent Hedstrom, presented the 2021 financial statement along with a  
presentation showing capital credit payouts, information on a discounted capital credit buyout offer  
coming in the fall, a cable tv update, streaming options, and an update on our construction projects. A 
motion was made by Jeff Drier, seconded by Jim Prahl, and carried to accept the financial statements as 
presented.   

 
There was no old or new business to come before the meeting. 

 
The Runestone directors and employees were introduced and door prizes were given out.  

 
The members were then invited to stay for pie and ice cream served by some of the West Central  
Area FCCLA students. 

 

A motion was made by Robert Shervey, seconded and carried to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 p.m.  


